  Fall Board of Directors Meeting

September 11-12, 2019
FFGC Headquarters, Winter Park, FL

Call to Order:

The regular Fall Meeting of the Board of Directors of the Florida Federation of Garden Clubs, Inc. was called to order at 12:30 p.m., September 11, 2019, by President Al Latina.  President Latina extended a warm welcome to all members.
Before the regular order of business, President Latina asked for confirmation of the following members who accepted Board Chairmanships after the Post-Convention Board Meeting in April and had not previously served on the Board:  Sandra Deery, Natural Disasters and Jane Villa-Lobos (EPAC) Endangered Plant Advisory Council. 
Confirmation Passed 
President Latina asked for a moment of silence to honor the memory of 9/11 after the invocation and prior to the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.  

Invocation/Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America:

Pat Strawn, FFGC Chaplain, gave the invocation, observed moments of silence and led the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

Quorum:

The Chair declared a quorum present. President Latina reminded everyone to place their badges on the right-hand side of their garment. President Latina also asked everyone to pick up their BOI’s and Opportunity Drawing Tickets before they leave. President Latina reminded all to turn off sound on cell phones and informed all that if a cell phone sounded, a $5 fine would be collected to donate to the NGC President’s project PLANT AMERICA.
Appointment of Committees:

The Chair named the following Committees who were appointed with no objections.
Minutes of this Meeting: Donna Berger District X as chairman, assisted by Pat Caren District IV and Gina Jogan District I. 
   Timekeeper for this Meeting:  Jill Anderson District VIII.

   Tellers of this Meeting:  Parke Finold District VIII, Jackie Host District IV, and Margaret Kirkpatrick District VII.
Welcome:

Members who serve along with President Latina on the NGC Board of Directors and/or the Board of Directors of the Deep South Region stood and were thanked.
President Latina introduced Previous National Presidents Barbara May and Lois Shuster. 
The FFGC Officers stood and were recognized:  
Christy Linke, Third Vice President; Tina Tuttle, Second Vice President; Marjorie Hendon, First Vice President; Linda Feifarek-Johnson, Recording Secretary; Ingrid Velez, Corresponding Secretary; Jana Walling, Treasurer; Carolyn Lowry-Nation, Parliamentarian; and, Al Latina, President.  
Report of Committee to Approve Minutes of April 2019 Pre-Convention Meeting of Board of Directors:

Karen Smith, District VIII, Chairman, reported that the Minutes of the April 2019 Pre-Convention Meeting of the FFGC Board of Directors were approved as corrected. She had been assisted by Claudia Chopp, District IX, and Carolyn Schaag, District VII.  
Report of the Committee to Approve the Minutes of the FFGC Post Convention of April 2019:

Marge Hendon, Chairman reported that the Minutes of the April 2019 FFGC Post Convention were approved as corrected. She had been assisted by Tina Tuttle and Christy Linke. 
REPORTS OF THE OFFICERS:

President – Al Latina gave his report.   
   First Vice-President – Marge Hendon filed her report.

    Second Vice-President – Tina Tuttle filed her report.

    Third Vice-President – Christy Linke filed her report.

    Recording Secretary – Linda Feifarek-Johnson had no report or instructions 
Corresponding Secretary – Ingrid Velez requested reports from all Chairmen and District Directors with long term and short-term goals be submitted prior to January. 
Parliamentarian – Carolyn Lowry-Nation had no report or instructions. 
Prior to the treasurer’s report, President Latina submitted the name of the proposed CPA for FFGC, Thomas Howell Ferguson, P.A., Certified Public Accountants for approval.
THERE WERE NO OBJECTIONS
Treasurer – Jana Walling reported the financials and filed a copy. She also asked everyone to pick up and read a corporate resolution from Park Avenue Securities, which can be found in the foyer. It is to authorize President Al Latina and Treasurer Jana Walling to handle transactions and is required by the Federal Government. The motion to adopt the resolution will be done tomorrow.  

RESIGNATIONS AND APPOINTMENTS:

President Latina reported the following resignations from the Board of Directors:

Barbara Horan – Insurance Chairman  
The resignation was accepted and she was thanked for her years of service. Kelley Wood was appointed to replace her. 
The Chair also appointed the following:

Margaret Chodosh – Solar Energy/Wind Power

Sheryl Perkins – President Landscape Design Consultant
Darolyn Weiss - Backyard Habitats 
 THE ABOVE APPOINTMENTS WERE APPROVED
Report of the Nominating Committee:
Jane Nendick, District I and II, Chairman of the Nominating Committee to elect a member to the Strategic Planning Committee to fill a position expiring this year, nominated Carol Wood, District V. She was assisted by Joy Elrod, District IV, and Sue Bennett-Bara, District VI. There were no nominations from the floor. 
CAROL WOOD WAS ELECTED 
REPORTS OF DISTRICT DIRECTORS: 
The following Directors reported for their districts:
District XII – Jean Hawa
District V – Jeanice Gage 
District II – John Schmitz
District I – Kathy Spieker
Third Vice President, Christy Linke announced that today only there is 50 percent off select items in the gift store. 

REPORTS OF CHAIRMEN OF STANDING COMMITTEES:

Finance – Marjorie Hendon FFGC has a new treasurer, Jana Walling. Thomas Howell Ferguson, CPAs, will prepare 2020 return. Only one financial to be submitted after all four schools, LSD, GSS, ESS, and FSS are completed. 
 Headquarters and Endowment – Sue Angle reported that a six-month review with Cocktails Catering revealed rentals are going very well.  The building was painted and there were roof repairs, which were covered by the rentals. A $1000 donation was received to help plant the grounds.
Susan Mello reported on her quest to remove the air potatoes on the Headquarters grounds. 

President Latina called for a 30-minute recess.
 Claudia Bates announced flower design pictures for the FFGC calendar will be taken in Ocala on October 30 by Jim Jenkins Photography Studio. She requested everyone sign up.   There is no cost to have the photos taken. 
Bylaws – Cissy Richardson moved the following changes, on behalf of the Bylaws and Standing Rules Committee:
ARTICLE XVI BYLAWS COMMITTEE, section 3 Election - The Nominating Committee for the Bylaws Committee would be elected in the Fall of the even numbered year (beginning September 2020). Bylaws Committee members would be elected in Winter of odd numbered year to begin serving at the Post Convention meeting of the odd numbered year. Elected for a two-year term with an option for a second two-year term.
(Committee members appointed do not have a term limit restriction).

STRIKE:   elected        INSERT:    selected
INSERT:   The Chairman shall be appointed by the President and two (2) members shall be elected by the Board of Directors.

If adopted this will now read:  The Nominating Committee for the Bylaws Committee shall be selected in the Fall of the even numbered year (beginning September 2020). The Chairman shall be Appointed by the President and two (2) members shall be elected by the Board of Directors. 
RATIONALE:    The Bylaw did not specify the Nominating Committee number nor the procedure for Committee selection. 
MOTION PASSED
ARTICLE VII, DUTIES    section 1 (c ) 1-
c. Appoint at the beginning of each term, the Corresponding Secretary, the Parliamentarian and the Chairmen of Committees except the FFGC Nominating Committee and the Headquarters and Endowment Trustees:
INSERT:   Strategic Planning Committee

RATIONALE: The Chairmen is elected within the Committee. 

If adopted this will now read:    Appoint at the beginning of each term, the Corresponding Secretary, the Parliamentarian and the Chairmen of Committees except the FFGC Nominating Committee; the Headquarters and Endowment Trustees and the Strategic Planning Committee. 

MOTION PASSED 
ARTICLE VII DUTIES   section 1 President (c ) 1-   
(1) Appointment of Committees ………… Past Presidents
          STRIKE:    Past         INSERT:    Former

RATIONALE: Updating Bylaws and Standing Rules from term past to former. To read former Presidents.
MOTION PASSED

Standing Rule #8   Members shall receive the Florida Gardener with husband and wife receiving one copy. 
         STRIKE:  husband and wife         INSERT:    legally married couple
RATIONALE: Delegates at the 2019 FFGC Convention adopted “legally married couple” as correct terminology. 
MOTION PASSED 
Standing Rule #32  (NEW)  CONVENTION HOTEL POINTS TRANSFER EACH ADMINISTRATION 

The hotel points accrued each administration from the annual conventions shall be transferred from administration to administration. It is the responsibility of the incumbent President to alert the President – elect in October (even year) prior to installation that hotel accounts need to be established to receive hotel points for use by the incoming administration for tour use, etc. 
The account numbers of both parties will be kept at Headquarters along with the passwords for each account. Passwords should include some identification form of name and term years. 

RATIONALE: Hotel points are accrued for the use of FFGC. The points are in the name of the current President and are transferred each administration. There is a time lag in this process so the President-elect needs to establish the necessary accounts for the transfer to be made. Hotels will NOT allow points to be retained in the name of organization or business but individuals only. 
MOTION PASSED
Strategic Planning Committee – Gina Jogan reported this is an Advisory, non-budgeted committee here to see to the issues facing FFGC now and in the future. It is happy to take suggestions from the members of the BOD to research and report back. 
Wekiva - Tina Tuttle reported Wekiva Youth Camp celebrated its 45th anniversary this past summer. The American Camping Association visited and there were no noted discrepancies in its inspection. Camp was 100% full.  Chairman Tuttle also moved the following:
A motion from the Wekiva Youth Camp Committee and endorsed by the FFGC Finance Committee so there is no need for a second:

Wekiva Youth Camp registration fees be increased by 3% across the board beginning with 2020 registrations. The non-sponsored camper fee will go from $315 to $325; garden club sponsored camper fee will go from $240 to $250; volunteer sponsored camper fee will go from $140 to $145; Critter Camp will go from $90 to $95; LIT will remain at $375. 
Rationale: Actual cost per camper is $312. When campers are sponsored by a garden club or volunteer, the camper is subsidized by donations generously given. This year donations were down and did not meet budgeted income by $18,562. A comparison with other overnight camps in Florida show that our camp is by far the least expensive in the state by well over $200 per week and that our staff and counselors are among the lowest paid. 
MOTION PASSED
A motion from the Wekiva Youth Camp Committee and endorsed by the FFGC Finance Committee:
The Wekiva Youth Camp staff be given a 10% raise and the Director and Assistant Director be paid for a seventh week, Orientation week. Counselors-in-training (CIT) will go from $90 a week to $100 a week; Junior Counselors will go from $100 a week to $110 a week; Senior Counselors will go from $240 a week to $265 a week; Circle Leaders will go from $325 a week to $360 a week. A seventh week for our Director will be an additional $1000 and our Assistant Director, an additional $500. Our Nature and Craft coordinators will go from $250 to $275 a week; Waterfront Director from $500 to $550; and Lifeguard stipend from $30 to $35.

Rationale: A comparison of pay with other Florida overnight camp counselors and staff show that our camp is paying on the lower end of the $8.44-$16.34 per hour scale. Even including room and board of $194 a week, our counselors are working 19 hours a day for little compensation compared to responsibility. 

MOTION PASSED

REPORT OF CHAIRMAN OTHER COMMITTEE:

Earth Steward – Kathy Siena reported the FFGC’s Tri-Council establishment and recognition program. An updated list of all recipients is online. The list was also filed.  
 Awards Donors – Carol Wood reported donors were needed to fund certain awards. She sent a list around.
REPORTS OF DISTRICT DIRECTORS: 

The following Directors reported for their Districts.
District XI – Jeri Decker
District IV – Joy Elrod
District VI – Judi Jodoin 
District III – Mickey Nyberg  
District X – Carol Coleman
REPORTS OF OTHER COMMITTEES:
Plant America – Lois Schuster reported the Plant America Community Grant Program is sponsored by NGC to support local garden clubs for new and existing community enhancement projects. The Plant America web link is http://gardenclub.org/projects/plant-america-community-project-grants.aspx. 

Deep South Garden Clubs Unified Project – Gina Jogan reported the Deep South Garden Clubs Unified Project information can be found on line at www.dsgardenclubs.com. there are many projects that will be able to apply for planting native plants, controlling litter and working with youth. 

REPORTS OF DISTRICT DIRECTORS: 

District IX – Leslie Montwid 
District VII – Gwen Carter 
District VII Director Gwen Carter made a motion to accept St. Cloud Garden Club into the Florida Federation of Garden Clubs. 
MOTION PASSED
Water and Wetlands – Jackie Host reported Florida’s potable water supply is in jeopardy because of pollution and depletion of the Floridan Aquifer. A major cause of this problem is overpopulation. Education is key to helping Floridians realize the severity of the water situation in our state, developing a water ethic puts conservation of water over financial profits by corporations and individuals. 

Tropical Short Course – Barbara Hadsell reported the Tropical Short Course, January 22 and 23, 2020 has returned to the Mounts Botanical Garden in West Palm Beach and is an NGC Tri-Refresher.

SEEK – Mary Ann Whisler reported SEEK 2020 will be held at University of Florida. Three full days of hands on learning. Thank you to all the Clubs and Districts. 
Amazon – Linda Feifarek-Johnson reported how to make FFGC an icon the home page of your cell phone or tablet. She will write up instructions to post on the FFGC web site.
 Book of Information – Karen Smith reported the committee hopes you enjoy this edition of the BOI. With your help, the BOI can be maintained as a living document. 
Smokey Bear and Woodsy Owl – Jill Anderson reported the deadline for poster to be received is January 20, 2020. All rules are listed on the NGC web site http://gardenclub.org/resources/sbwo/2020posterrules.pdf. 
2020 Convention – Christy Linke reported the Convention Chairman and team are busy preparing for the state convention in Tampa. Christy moved the following:
That FFGC advances the Convention Committee $2000 to establish an account for the 2020 FFGC Convention.

  MOTION PASSED
Deep South Convention – Gina Jogan reported the Convention Chairmen are working with the Deep South Garden Clubs, Inc. director, Lena Bateman preparing for the DSGC Convention just prior to the FFGC in Tampa. Everyone is a member and encouraged to help. 
2019 Convention – Helen Purvis reported the 2019 annual convention, held in St. Augustine at the World Golf Village Renaissance Resort is past and is looking forward to the 2020 convention. She reported FFGC received $3671.08 and District III received $3671.08. She further reported the winner of the 50/50 raffle and the beach rental, which was in turn raffled off for the club that won it. 
Scholarships - Helen Purvis reported five scholarships presented by the committee.  She also recognized several Garden Clubs that made donations to the fund. Chairman Purvis moved the following:

On behalf of the Scholarship Committee, I move to ratify scholarship awards in the amount of $1500 for fall semester, 2019, to the following students:
Aubrey Lanier, Florida Gulf Coast University
Bentley Maddox, Florida State University

Sydney Stephens, University of Florida

And $1000 for fall semester, 2019, to the following students:

Madelyn Godwin, University of Florida

Shea Stroud, Santa Fe College
MOTION PASSED
Habitat for Humanity – Pat Caren reported the Habitat for Humanity Landscape Project was launched in 1999 when NGC formed a partnership with Habitat for Humanity to encourage local garden clubs to share their expertise in gardening and landscaping with the owners of Habitat homes. She cited several examples how garden clubs can promote Habitat for Humanity Project.
Reclamation and Recycling – Carolyn Stevens reported the Whole Foods is not doing the 2 cents return anymore from their stores but can be done on-line at www.corkclub.com. So far 43,322 corks have been donated. 
 Short Course - Central University of Florida – Florence Cline reported they had 105 attendees. It was a great success. $643.41 was given to FFGC. 
Penny Pines – Andrea Finn reported FFGC donated the most money in the NGC to the Penny Pines Project in 2018. Information and Donation Form can now be downloaded and printed from the FFGC website. Use new forms only with the rev 2019 in lower left corner. 

The meeting was recessed until 9:00 am the following morning.

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 AM 

Treasurer Jana Walling read the corporate resolution required by Park Avenue Securities to authorize President Al Latina and Treasurer Jana Walling to handle transactions. The motion to adopt the resolution is from the finance committee and, therefore, does not require a second. She moved the adoption of the Park Avenue Securities Resolution to be signed by Al Latina and Jana Walling. 
MOTION PASSED

 President Latina stated that they are looking for an attorney who is versed in non profit organizations. Tina Tuttle gave some background on the needs. She asked members to contact her or Al if they knew of anyone. 
President Latina asked everyone to submit a report on their goals for the next two years to Corresponding Secretary Ingrid Velez. 
President Latina also requested everyone who had not done so, to check the web site and see if there is a job description for their chairmanship and either update their description or submit a report on what they think their job description should be. Tina Tuttle will send an email out to those descriptions she needs. Please submit back to Tina by January. 
President Latina also stressed that everyone is to submit a report at the Board Meetings, whether it is oral or not. They are to submit their report to Recording Secretary to Linda Johnson who will forward to Sue Roberts. 

REPORTS OF DISTRICT DIRECTORS: 

The following Director reported for their District.
District VIII – Barbara Rao 

District VIII Director Barbara Rao made a motion to accept the Garden Club at Hunter’s Green into the Florida Federation of Garden Clubs. 

MOTION PASSED

 Tri-Council – Inger Jones reported on the purpose of Tri-Council. The Council is working hard to educate the public and lawmakers on our environmental needs. 
Affiliate Members – Donna Berger reported there are seven affiliate members to date. The cost to become an affiliate is $50. The fall issue of the Florida Gardener will have an article with more details. 
Short Course North – Kat Spieker (representing Sharon Johnson) reported that Short Course North was held 8 and 9 August in Milton, FL with 92 registered, 2 cancellations and 8 no shows.  This year’s theme was “All the Things I Love.” Shared profit totaled $1,552.05. Seven Subscription Only FFGC members ($84 dues) were realized from this course and one has already joined a local club.

Florida Flower Show Judges – Jan Griffin reported Course I will be held in Jacksonville Beach November 18-20, course II was just held in Gulf Breeze and course III will be held in Gulf Breeze February 18-20, 2020. 

Membership – Ed Nendick reported with the disappearance of the Welcome Wagon organizations, we are the place new people moving in can go to make friends, learn about their communities, learn what grows in their communities and make a difference in those communities. There are 1,089 new people moving into Florida every day. 
Gardening Consultant’s Council – Brenda Luedeman reported they are working with Tri-Council President Inger Jones and the Executive Board officers. She encouraged other consultants to join Tri-Council and to take the refresher courses. 
Roadside Beautification/Pathways of Sunshine – Brenda Luedeman reported she has attended the Wildflower Festival in Deland and the Florida Wildflower Symposium at UF/Gainesville where she represented FFGC.
Florida Wildflower Foundation – Carolyn Schaag (read by Al Latina) reported the new Florida Wildflower Specialty Plate has increased sales. The Wildflower Beer brewed for the Annual Symposium held at UF/IFAS on April 12-13, 2019 was enjoyed by all attending. 
Planned Giving – Carolyn Schaag (read by Al Latina) reported an inquiry on giving from a garden club member was referred to FFGC President Al Latina. 
Grants – Carolyn Schaag (read by Al Latina) reported the only application made this summer was for airline tickets for the Convention raffle. The request was denied by the airline. 
Awards – Valerie Seinfeld reported Joanne Mulinare will be working with her. They have combined awards information sent to District Directors to include Deep South and NGC awards. Award checks are being made out to children and not being cashed.  Chairman Seinfeld made a motion to make checks for Junior Awards payable to the garden club that sponsors the junior gardening club. Name of the child and junior garden club winning the award will be on the certificate. 
Rationale is there are 37 Junior Awards with a possible 136 $25 awards to be awarded. Checks have been left uncashed for many years. Garden Club can award recipients with a gift when they can reach the students.  

Motion was seconded by Helen Purvis. 

MOTION PASSED
Social Media – Valerie Seinfeld reported there is over 6700 people visiting the Facebook page every day. The help desk is working well. 
Natural Disasters – Sandra Deery reported the Natural Disaster USA Fund was established by NGC in 1997 to receive monetary contributions for the purpose of assisting restoration efforts. The application form can be downloaded from the NGC web site. The Fund is supported solely by donations. 

100th Anniversary Report – Tina Tuttle reported the fundraising campaign has raised $15,250 for the 2024 event and a venue is being negotiated in Jacksonville. A sculpture will be placed on Headquarters lawn.  
Bartram Trails – Kalia Balliene reported on the festival held in Palatka to honor William Bartram and the Bartram Trail. 
Environmental Schools – Barbara Hadsell reporting for Nancy Richards reported Florida’s Environmental Consultants are continuing their environmental education with the many opportunities to refresh. Series XIII is currently being offered in New Smyrna Beach. 

NGC Gardening School – Barbara Hadsell reported NGC Gardening Schools are being offered in District VI and X starting in November 2019. 
Message from NGC President Gay Austin - Barbara Hadsell reported on NGC President’s report on Plant America with Trees- Gardening Consultants Project.  
Solar Energy – Margaret Chodosh reported about the National Solar Tour October 5 and 6, 2019. Solar homes will be open for a tour. 
Leslie Montwid, District IX Director made an announcement of a plant sale held by inmates in Avon Park. 
Sue Roberts announced about web site updates. 

Benediction:  Pat Strawn, Chaplin
Adjournment:

The 2019 Fall Board of Director’s Meeting was adjourned at 10:35 a.m.
_________________________________              ___________________________________
Donna Berger, Chair

                   
        Linda Johnson, Recording Secretary

_________________________________               Attest:

Gina Jogan
_________________________________               __________________________________

Pat Caren




        Al Latina, President
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